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THE MARTIN COUNTY

 BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS 

REGULAR MEETING

October 18, 2022
MINUTES

The Martin County Commissioners convened in regular session Tuesday, October 18, 2022 in the Commissioners’ Room at the Courthouse located at 129 Main Street, Shoals, Indiana.  Commissioners present were President Paul R. George, Commissioner Cody Roush, and Commissioner Aaron Summers.  Also present were Attorney David Lett and Auditor Michelle Norris.
Meeting called to order with the Pledge to the Flag at 5:32 pm. 
The minutes from the regular meeting of October 4, 2022 were approved with a motion made by Commissioner Summers, seconded by Commissioner Roush. All in favor, the motion passed.
The Claims and Allowances were approved with the motion by Commissioner Roush, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, the motion passed.  

RE: MARTIN COUNTY HOUSING GRANT- SIDC
SIDC Housing Program Manager, Jenny Dearwester, spoke to the Commissioners regarding a OCRA rehabilitation pilot program grant.  Last November SIDC was approved for a USDA Rural Development Housing Preservation Grant.  SIDC was granted a little over $122,000 to use anywhere within Martin County.  There is a new grant available through OCRA.  It is a pilot program, the OOR program, and SIDC wants to put the $122,000 they were granted last November with the potential OCRA project to be able to assist more homes and more money per home.  The OCRA application is due next Friday, October 28th.  Ms. Dearwester came before the Commissioners to do the public hearing for the grant.  The project would benefit approximately seventeen homes in Martin County.  Eligible items would be roofs, HVAC, electrical upgrade, water heater, and/or accessibility into the house.  The grant amount being requested is $250,000.  Matching funds in the amount of $104,353 would have been required from the County, but SIDC will provide the matching funds by using the Housing Preservation Grant which was approved last November.  To be eligible for the OCRA rehabilitation pilot program grant, a homeowner has to own and be living in the house and have homeowner’s insurance.  Eligibility would be determined by household size and household income. The house cannot be a single wide trailer, but modulars are accepted.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to pass the resolution authorizing the application submission for the rehabilitation pilot program grant, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed. 
RE: DRAINAGE BOARD

President George asked Taxpayer, Jason Tinkle, to come before the Commissioners for an update regarding the drainage board.   Attorney David Lett stated his research has confirmed that a drainage board needs to be established.  The Commissioners can choose to either have the Board of Commissioners sit on the drainage board or they can make appointments to the board.  There can be three members or five members.  The Commissioners chose to have the three commissioners sit on the board.  Attorney Lett stated he would have a resolution made and ready for the next meeting.  An organization meeting will be needed each year and after that meeting it can be an on-call basis to respond to requests for petitions.  

President George asked Attorney Lett if the City of Loogootee had been contacted.  Attorney Lett stated he had not contacted the city, he wanted to get a decision from the Commissioners regarding the drainage board.  Mr. Tinkle stated there is an easement on record for a drainage ditch on the property but the City has never enforced it or never wanted to build it.
RE: HIGHWAY


Highway Superintendent Scott Seals gave an update to the Commissioners regarding the Highway Department.  Superintendent Seals stated the Crane timber money has been received in the amount of $479,201.08.  He expects to hear something regarding the Community Crossings grant by the first part of November.  All equipment is running except one dump truck, which has a water leak.  A company had to come out and look at the Gradall, but it is going for the moment.  The department has been working on potholes this week.  There were two pickup trucks purchased for the highway department.  The highway superintendent’s old truck will now be used for getting equipment.  There are two older trucks which are now being used, but the next time repairs are needed the trucks will be parked and put into surplus.  The Highway Department is back to eight-hour days for the winter.  

President George asked for an update regarding Green Cemetery.  Attorney Lett stated a different property owner on Abel Hill Road needs to be contacted for easement.  Attorney Lett will contact the property owner.  

Andy Ringwald, EMS, stated he has been working to extend the parking lot of the EMA building further to the South.  Mr. Ringwald asked Superintendent Seals if gravel could be brought in for the new parking area.  Superintendent Seals is going to stop by the EMA building and evaluate the area for the size of gravel needed.
RE: EMA

EMA Director Monty Wolf gave the Commissioners an update of the department.  Director Wolf stated Indiana Volunteer Fire Association is hosting a morning meeting with state and local officials, EMS, and volunteer fire department at the Martin County EMA building on October 29th at 9:00 am regarding fire and EMS services and updates.  President George commented it might be a chance to talk to state officials about funding for the ambulance.

Director Wolf stated Daviess County Metals will start work on the outside stairs and fire escape on the EMA building at the end of this week or the beginning of next week.  President George stated the burn ban is still in effect until the County gets a significant amount of precipitation.  Lost River has had two fires, one was caused by just harvesting beans.  No equipment was lost.

RE: JAIL


Jail Matron, Miranda Beaver, gave an inmate count of 76 total inmates with 38 of those being from Vigo County.  The rooftop HVAC units have been installed at the jail.  The replacement intercoms have been installed.  There is still work being done on intercoms inside the blocks.  The door system is in operation.  The ladder to the rooftop has been delivered.
RE: AMBULANCE


Director Jeramey Osborn was asked to give an update regarding the ambulance service.  Director Osborn presented to the Commissioners a fee schedule for runs performed by the service.  Director Osborn presented a patch to the Commissioners which a gentleman from the community designed for the service.  The design may be going on the side of the ambulance door.  The WEX fuel cards came in today and will be utilized soon.  Four portable radios have been received.  The first in-service training was performed on October 6th and was well attended.  There will be a small meeting on the 20th for the report software and will going live with that hopefully by the first of November.  The 2nd Lucas CPR machine came in today and two power stretchers are in.  Living quarters are 85% completed.  Director Osborn stated the backup truck will be in service soon, no later than the first of next month.  A desk phone is needed for the ambulance office.  Auditor Norris will contact Matrix to install the phone.

Auditor Norris stated Director Osborn had asked about obtaining a cell phone.  Auditor Norris stated there are other department heads who have County provided cell phones.  The Commissioners agreed that Director Osborn needs a cell phone and approved for Director Osborn to purchase a new phone and add it to the County’s plan.  


Commissioner Summers stated he knows someone who had to use the ambulance service and there were all good comments regarding the experience.  President George also stated he has heard nothing but good comments from the community.  President George stated they are as proud as can be of the service.  They did not want to be in the ambulance business, but they are in a good spot with the service.  The Commissioners thanked Director Osborn for all the work he has put into the service.


President George stated he found out during a Farm Bureau meeting that Posey and Spencer Counties do not have in county hospitals either, but do have an ambulance board.  President George asked Attorney Lett to look into how the boards are set up in those counties.


President George asked Director Osborn if his staff were okay with the proposed schedules, which would determine how overtime is calculated.  Director Osborn stated his crew were okay with the change in schedules.  He stated his crew understood the change and are really just here for the County, not just the check.

RE: BRIDGE #44


President George asked if there has been an update regarding bridge number 44.  Attorney Lett stated there is not an update at this point.

RE: PERF RESOLUTION


Auditor Michelle Norris presented to the Commissioners the amended PERF resolution.  The only change would be to add the ambulance employees to the plan.  The County is in the PERF Hybrid plan, which will not be changed.  This resolution states employees covered would include all elected officials and full-time staff, with the exception of law enforcement officers, who have their own plan.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve the updated PERF resolution, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.
RE: BURN BAN PROCLAMATION

Auditor Norris presented to the Commissioners the burn ban proclamation for them to sign, which had already been enacted on October 13, 2022.  The burn ban will remain in effect until the it is rescinded by the Commissioners.  
RE: CYBER SECURITY

Auditor Norris wanted to update the Commissioners on a call she received from Strawn Insurance Agency before the meeting.  The County’s cyber security policy is due to renew on October 28th.  Elaine from Strawn’s stated she received a call from the insurance carrier regarding the policy renewal.  The renewal states the premium will raise and the coverage will lower for parts of the cyber security policy due to the County not having multi-factor authentication when logging into County e-mail at home.  Multi-factor authentication is when a text is sent to a phone with a one-time use code or an e-mail is sent to a secondary e-mail.  Auditor Norris contacted Matrix for options for multi-factor authentication.  One option is an app called Duo.  Candi from Matrix stated a rough estimate of costs for this app would be $2,800 per year and at least $7,000 in set up costs.  Auditor Norris is going to get more information from Strawn Insurance and from Matrix regarding options.
RE: JAIL ROOFTOP UNITS PAY APPROVAL


President George stated a pay approval invoice was received from Core for work performed by M&M Electric for the three rooftop units at the jail.  The original contract amount that was previously approved was for $30,550, which is what the pay application states.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve the payment of $30,550 using ARPA funds, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.  
RE: VETERANS SERVICE REPORT


President George read the veteran’s service report for August.  There were three trips total taken with two veterans.  One trip to Bloomington and two trips to Indianapolis.  There were 18 telephone calls.  The September report was also given.  There were three total trips taken with two veterans.  There were 23 phone calls.  Assisted seven veterans.  

With no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 6:25 pm with a motion made by Commissioner Summers and seconded by Commissioner Roush.  All were in favor and the motion passed.  The next Commissioner meeting will be held Tuesday, November 1, 2022 @ 5:30 pm.
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